
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, December 3rd, 2013.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 




Steven Kessler, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member (absent)
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member 
Peter Daly, Board Member
Mr. Jim Creighton, Board Member

ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Ed Vergano, Town Engineer



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning  



*



*



*
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there are no changes to our agenda tonight but we will be adjourning the public hearing that has been part of our agenda, the PB 12-08, that’s for Post Road Holdings.  If anyone is here for that particular application please note that when we get to it we will be adjourning it.  If that was your primary or your only business here you may feel free to leave at this particular time.



*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF NOVEMBER 5, 2013 
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked can I get a motion to adopt the minutes for November 5th?
So moved, seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we do have a couple of pieces of correspondence tonight but before we get to that our liaison from the Town Board, Ann Lindau-Martin is here tonight and as many of you know Ann, a very longtime member of the Town Board, has announced that she we will be retiring very shortly, it’s just a matter of days at this point.  She and John Sloan both have retired from the Town Board.  So, on behalf of our Board we want to thank you for the work you’ve done as a liaison for this Board to the Town Board and we want to wish you the very, very best in your retirement.  We know that you are not leaving the Town so I guess we will expect to see you around, hopefully relatively frequently but if not, certainly enjoy the time that you have because you’ve already spent a good deal of time investing in the wellbeing of the residents of the Town of Cortlandt, so you deserve a rest.  Thank you so very much Ann.

Clapping.



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE
PB 5-08      a.
Letter dated November 15, 2013 from Barbara Montes requesting the 6th ninety-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Radio Estates Subdivision located at the end of Radio Terrace.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair, I move that we adopt Resolution 46-13 in favor of granting this request for the extension.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 23-08   b. Letter dated November 15, 2013 from John Alfonzetti, P.E. requesting the 2nd 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Mountain View Estates Subdivision located at the end of Joseph Wallace Drive.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I’ll move that we adopt Resolution #47-13 granting the time extension.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


 c.
Adopt the 2014 Planning Board meeting schedule.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt the Planning Board meeting schedule for 2014.
Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just as it was mentioned at the work session, obviously you’re adopting the schedule, we’ll put that on the calendar, but you can always change a meeting in the future if you need to.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes, thank you we can do that if we need to.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARING (ADJOURNED)

PB 12-08    a.
Application of Post Road Holdings Corp. for Site Development Plan Approval and a Tree Removal Permit for the construction of  a 10,350 sq. ft., 2-story mixed use building with retail below and 6 apartments above on a 1.08 acre parcel of property located on the east side of Route 9A, approximately 120 feet south of Trinity Avenue as shown on a 8 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plan for Post Road Holdings Corp” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P,C, latest revision dated June 19, 2013 and on a 2 page set of architectural drawings entitled “Proposed Exterior elevations & Proposed Floor Plans for Post Road Holdings Corp.’ prepared by Gemmola & Associates” latest revision dated June 20, 2013.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I mentioned earlier at the beginning that we would be adjourning the hearing for Post Road Holdings and there will be a letter going out to this applicant requiring him to be here for the January meeting.  Mr. Daly would you please?
Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adjourn this public hearing until the January meeting.

Seconded.

Mr. John Klarl asked and you want to send the letter to the…

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded we’re going to send a letter.  I did say that.  We will send him a letter.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARING (NEW)

PB 7-13      a.
Public Hearing: Application of Frontier Development, for the property of William W. Geis, for Site Development Plan Approval and a Wetland and Tree Removal Permits for a retail development of two buildings totaling 11,460 sq. ft. with associated parking, landscaping, stormwater and other site improvements for property located at 3025 E. Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a 17 page set of drawings entitled “Site Layout Plan, Shoppes on the Boulevard” prepared by John Meyer Consulting latest revision dated July 17, 2013 with pages SP-4, SP-6, SP-7 & SP-8 latest revision dated October 23, 2013 and pages SP-3, SP-5 & SP-9 latest revision dated November 11, 2013 and on a four page set of elevations and renderings prepared by Excel Engineering dated April 25, 2013 (see prior PB’s 15-96, 30-97 14-03 & 8-11).

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated good evening Madame Chair, members of the Board, Brad Schwartz from the law firm of Zarin and Steinmetz representing the applicant; Frontier Development.  I’m joined this evening by Eric Gordon from Frontier and Rich Pearson from JMC.  It is a public hearing so Rich will briefly walk the public through the project and our proposal, we’ll also respond to some of the comments that were in tonight’s work session and we’re also prepared to respond to the comments in the AAC’s latest memo which we received today rating some additional questions about the project.  I’ll quickly turn over to Rich to walk the Board and the public through the application.
Mr. Rich Pearson stated good evening, Rich Pearson, John Meyer Consulting.  We’ve been involved with various aspects of the project including the site plans.  We’ve also coordinated with the traffic improvements.  As the Board is aware there’s a substantial roadway improvements proposed as part of this project.  Currently the site has two site access driveways; the first one is at the corner just up from Cortlandt Town Center driveway, Chris is noting that location now, that’s an entrance-only driveway.  Then, just east of there is an exit-only driveway.  Currently, movements are permitted left turns and right turns onto Route 6 from either direction.  What we are proposing is to eliminate those two driveways, close those curb cuts and then provide a right-in and left-in on that driveway off of Route 6 and then a right-out only onto Route 6 eastbound at that driveway.  We are also proposing a connection through the Cortlandt Town Center driveway which provides access to the traffic signal for vehicles who want to travel west on Route 6.  We’ve been coordinating with the owners of the Cortlandt Town Center, Acadia, and they’ve been cooperating with the improvements that we are proposing.  As part of those improvements there’s some vegetation that would be pruned to enhance the sight distance for vehicles exiting the driveway and looking to their left at the vehicles approaching the Cortlandt Town Center driveway, Acadia is in support of those proposed improvements and the pruning of the vegetation within that area.  There is a proposed median along the Cortlandt Town Center driveway which would make it so that vehicles could only make a right turn into and out of our proposed driveway as well as the potential driveway for the redevelopment of the property across the street on the other side of the driveway.  If that were to happen, that driveway would also be a right-in and right-out only driveway.  Our proposed median was actually extended to that driveway at the request of your Board.  The improvements to the driveway relative to Route 6 involve providing a double left turn.  Currently, vehicles exiting the Cortlandt Town Center driveway operate in a separate left turn lane, a separate through lane and a separate right turn lane.  The left turn volume is substantially higher than either the through movements or the right turn movements.  What we are proposing is to have a double left-turn lane and a single through right lane.  With those improvements we would significantly reduce the delays currently experience along that driveway and improve the overall operation of the intersection.  There was a discussion earlier at the work session about vehicles – if you were to access that driveway as conditions exist today you would need to get into the far left lane to make a left turn to go west on Route 6.  In the future, with our improvements, you would not need to get into that lane you would only go into the middle lane.  So, as you look to the vehicles that might be coming around from the Home Depot area of the Cortlandt Town Center you don’t have to try to get into the far lane, you just make an easy right turn and just have to look at that lane closest to you.  That’s a significant improvement.  This is an improvement that overall benefits the Route 6 intersection and it’s consistent with the improvements that the New York State Department of Transportation have been proposing and coordinating with the Town.  The state would also be doing additional improvements.  In the future, when they do their improvement project which would be an additional right turn lane on Westbrook that would have even more capacity but if you just look at our project and the improvements that we would be implementing that again are consistent with the state improvements you would have improved operations at the intersection as compared to conditions without our redevelopment of our site and our proposed improvements.  There were a few other things.  There was a discussion of the trees to be pruned at the work session and we would like the Town to coordinate with us and we are willing to pay for an arborist to go out and take a look at those trees and confirm that pruning of those trees would not have a significant impact on the health of those trees.  We also had comments that we’ve just responded to from the AAC.  They involve the trash enclosures.  We have coordinated with a local carting company and the carting company is quite confident that they can access those trash enclosures.  We’ve located those trash enclosures to be close to the proposed buildings to make that convenient and we do have access for vehicles through those areas.  There’s concrete pads that are colored, they’re sort of salmon-color and it’s actually the concrete pad goes beyond the actual limits of the trash enclosure itself.  The trash enclosures are about half the size of what you see colored in that salmon color.  Also, the material of those trash enclosures would be a masonry brick and that would match the materials of the proposed buildings so we think it will be esthetic trash enclosures.  While Chris is looking for another file, I would just say that we have been coordinating with the New York State Department of Transportation.  We continue to coordinate with them.  We did have the letter that we reviewed at the November 6th Planning Board meeting and that had indicated that they have reviewed our analyses and the studies, actually your own consultant, John Canning of VHB prepared the traffic study that the DOT reviewed and they confirm the methodology of that study and they also support the proposed improvements and we have since prepared construction drawings for those driveway improvements and have submitted those drawings to the New York State Department of Transportation as part of the highway work permit process.  We are also going to be removing 9 trees as part of the redevelopment of this site and those trees are located on this plan.  There you can see those trees so there are a couple of them on the eastern portion of the property and then a couple along the frontage of Route 6, actually 5 along the frontage of Route 6.  As part of the redevelopment we will be doing an extensive landscaping plan which has been submitted to your Board which will include trees and shrubs and a variety of plant materials that have been selected to be hardy and vigorous and we would obviously maintain those and replace any trees that happen to die over the years.  I think that provides an overview of where we are and we’d be happy to discuss any additional comments with your Board or the public.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you so much.  This is a public hearing.  If there’s anybody here who would like to make comments regarding this particular application please come up, identify yourself and your place of residence.

Ms. Susan McDonnell stated I live on Susan Lane in the Town of Cortlandt and I am in and out of that shopping center maybe 3 or 4 times a week.  There are a couple of things that I’d like to point out.  One of them is that Mr. Kehoe, are you operating the pointer that’s running around up there?
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Ms. Susan McDonnell asked would you highlight the road coming down from the area of the Home Depot and the A&P and Bed Bath and Beyond?  It’s on the curve there.  Can you make that any bigger, or brighter or darker?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded not the pointer but I can make the…

Ms. Susan McDonnell stated no, I mean the pointer, okay well the point I want to make is that is actually a two-lane road as it comes down from, as you’re looking at it from the left to the right it’s a two-lane road that has to fold itself into one lane and then into three lanes in a very short space of time – space of driving distance.  This is likely to cause a great deal of consternation for drivers and especially on busy Holiday weekends or busy days, shopping days. That’s a very heavily traveled road during the planting season in the summer season.  The lanes change and that’s just going to confuse people and I know I probably won’t drive out of that way if I drive that way at all.  The other point I wanted to make, I want to ask a question about the buildings that are there.  I heard at one time talk about four buildings instead of two.  Are you down to two?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded just two.

Ms. Susan McDonnell stated I don’t know if you can talk about who your tenants are but I assume in your traffic studies is you made some recognition of how many people might be coming and are these going to be offices that people would be going in at 9 in the morning, coming out at 5 or are they going to be people coming and going all day.  Are there going to be people who can pull up to a window and get coffee or a sandwich or something?  Can you answer any of those questions for me or do you know?

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked right now you’re asking for an answer about the particular businesses?
Ms. Susan McDonnell responded I’m asking an answer about the businesses, the types of businesses and the number of people who will be in them the hours they’ll be travelling.

Mr. Rich Pearson stated I’ll actually address the first comments since I’m up here anyway, relative to the number of lanes coming around the corner.  I just grabbed this board.  I chose a little bit better but we are aware that there are two lanes coming around the Cortlandt Town Center driveway.  We do show the pavement markings for those existing two lanes.  As far as the uses considered in the traffic study we did look at retail but we also looked at a restaurant and that restaurant use included a coffee/donut shop which would generate traffic during the peak weekday morning hours primarily and peak Saturday and Sunday hours as well.  It’s an anticipated mix of tenants based on the discussions with the applicant.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated let me follow up before you sit down.  You don’t have all your tenants yet, from what you’re saying, I’m gathering you don’t know who they’re really going to be?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded we don’t have all of the tenants leased at this time I don’t believe.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated because when I think about it, right now as you well know, I’ve been for a long time very conflicted about that particular access drive and part of the reason is you can’t really depend on everybody to do what is right and some people are going to take advantage.  The second part of that is if you have businesses there that have lots of customers coming and going then the need to get out into the loop road, the ring road, is greater and then there seems to be a greater need for people to be very patient and you’re not so sure that they’re always going to be because there’s people coming and going all the time and the queue to get out could get very long.  That’s really where I see problems.  If you have the kinds of businesses that require people to come and go fairly quickly and cars just keep streaming out of the businesses trying to get into the loop road to get out to Route 6, I just see in my mind, I think I see a lot of potential problems for that.


Mr. Rich Pearson responded the traffic study was done, we believe, in a conservative basis but a realistic basis and we did look at, again, a coffee-type of use for the morning hours and while it’s potentially substantially more traffic than exists obviously today since the stores or the former Geis Toyota is closed, it is not a steady stream of traffic and actually that type of use is very good for this particular location because the Cortlandt Town Center is relatively low and traffic generating during the early morning hours.  That shopping center has peak operations on a weekday afternoon and also Saturday midday so a coffee shop per se would have lower traffic volumes during those times and it’s a good complimentary use for the overall access configuration.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated but it’s a restaurant as well so when you have restaurants you have people coming and going all the time.
Mr. Rich Pearson responded understood but depending on the type of use it is the coffee/donut shop type of use would have overall higher traffic generation than the restaurant type of use or the typical retail use and that has all been figured into the study so the times where we’re generating some of the highest traffic volumes are times when the traffic volumes at the Cortlandt Town Center driveway are at their lowest.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated that may be so but when you go to Starbucks in the afternoon they’re crowded all day long so I don’t – the numbers that people were talking about, first of all, we’ve also pointed out that at Home Depot gets very busy in the morning because there’s a lot of contractors come there before – at the same time people would be coming for coffee and I don’t think it’s going to slow down a whole lot in the afternoon.  I have the same concerns and last time you were talking about courtesy waves and that gave me very little confidence, I have to say.

Mr. Rich Pearson responded the courtesy waves is supplemental.  It wasn’t basing things on the courtesy wave.  Again, the vast majority of time the traffic will clear out at the end of the queue.  The queue will clear during the green phase, again, we are making substantial improvements by providing double left turns.  The left turn is a movement that primarily backs up today and that capacity will be doubled and so those vehicles will tend to get out.  Vehicles exiting our site, if they do not get a courtesy wave at the beginning of a green phase for the Cortlandt Town Center driveway, typically they will be able to get out as those other vehicles are processed through the signal. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked can I ask another question?  The actual roadway which currently has three lanes in it: one coming in and two going out, the current thing, this one has more…

Mr. Rich Pearson responded currently, the Cortlandt Town Center driveway, is that what you’re referring to?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.  

Mr. Rich Pearson responded that has at the intersection, it has one lane in and three lanes out: the three lanes are a left lane, a through lane and a right lane and we will maintain those three lanes but the center lane instead of being a through lane will now become, in the future, a left turn lane and the right turn lane will become a shared through right lane.  The right turn volume is extremely low at that intersection because most of the vehicles exiting Cortlandt Town Center use the other driveways to the east to make right turns to go east.  

Mr. James Creighton stated to answer the comment, there’s no proposal to reduce the two lanes on the Cortlandt Town Center drive down to one and then open it up to three right?  It’ll be maintained two lanes and then open up and continue to open up into three with a different lane configuration.

Mr. Rich Pearson responded that’s correct.  Accessing onto a road with two lanes is extremely common so…

Ms. Susan McDonnell stated I’m sorry, I don’t quite understand.  I’m getting information that I need.  You’re saying that those two lanes that come down from the main part of the shopping center will stay two lanes?


Mr. Rich Pearson responded correct.

Ms. McDonald asked but they’re squeezed?  They’re wider on your diagram. 

Mr. Rich Pearson responded actually, the grey area, Chris if you could zoom a little bit, where our driveway is proposed we are also doing widening so where we’re providing that median, that median takes up a little bit of the roadway width.  Just to the left of that, that grey area there, that’s a widened area so we are bringing the traffic still within two lanes through that area.

Ms. Susan McDonald asked so, if I’m in the shopping center that you’re proposing and I would normally come out and I would either go right or straight ahead, depending on where I’m going after that, there would be – Chris go back up to where the two lanes are.  There would be two lanes of traffic coming down through that section from where the red spot is down to where the, I think that’s a berm or divider that you’re putting in, and it would still be the same width?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded correct.

Ms. Susan McDonnell asked when would I have to make a decision – well I wouldn’t have to make a decision because I would be either in the center lane or the far left lane.

Mr. Rich Pearson responded if you were going west on Route 6 I presume you would be – you could be in either lane.  If you were going straight or the few people that take a right turn to go east on Route 6 you would approach in the right lane where the red car is and then you would move into the through right lane on the other side of our driveway.

Ms. Susan McDonnell stated I’m trying to reverse that in my head because I don’t see it that way.  If you’re coming out of – you’re in the third lane over this way and you’re going to make a right hand turn to go toward Yorktown, so that’s the turn that makes sense but if you want to go toward Peekskill you have to cross the traffic to get there.

Mr. Rich Pearson asked which coming where from Cortlandt Town Center or coming from this exit?

Ms. Susan McDonnell responded coming from either, coming from the site, you would have to cross over the traffic.

Mr. Rich Pearson stated you would go into that lane right there where Chris is – the middle lane.  You would not need to go into the far lane because under the proposed conditions both the far lane and the middle lane are for left turns, which makes it more convenient than if we were not modifying the lane use and the vehicle was exiting our site and had to go to the far lane that would be a more difficult maneuver.
Ms. Susan McDonnell stated a scenario that I can see easily because it happens so frequently.  Somebody gets into that wrong lane, the one closest to the center and wants to get over and can’t and they cut across the traffic and they sit there until somebody let’s them through and that is not a wave.  You also used a phrase, I understand the queue but what is a green phase?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded that would be when the traffic signal is green allowing the traffic to exit.

Ms. Susan McDonnell stated I still don’t think it’s a very good idea.  I think there’s a reason why that property was not allowed to have left hand turn lanes and I would like to see you either do something else or even if you move the exit farther along you would still have trouble.  I don’t know how you do it, it’s not my business.  I’m telling you what I think is a bad move.

Mr. Rich Pearson responded I understand that.  It is my business and I’ve been doing this for 30 years and we’ve coordinated with the Town’s traffic consultant, VHB, who’s actually prepared this study and they believe that this is an appropriate improvement and access configuration and also the New York State Department of Transportation has reviewed our access and has issued a letter that conceptually approves our access.

Ms. Susan McDonnell stated I drive around here. 

Mr. Dick Nelson stated I live at 341 Furnace Dock Road.  I concur with some of the other concerns that Ms. McDonnell just spoke about as far as the possible congestion and of people not being able to move over as they currently do.  I don’t know if it’ll be worse but I expect it could be by the additional traffic made from these new retail establishments, but my other concern was with respect to pedestrian traffic and if either the staff or the developer could speak to what measures have been taken to assure pedestrian safety on both sides of the project, both with respect to signalization and sidewalks. 
Mr. Brad Schartz responded [inaudible]
Mr. Dick Nelson stated I had some concerns regarding pedestrian safety and what improvements have been planned with respect to either signalization and sidewalks since we’re not only going to have the existing Route 6 access but the prospective exit off of the drive coming out of the shopping center.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded there are sidewalks in front of the project currently and on the entrance road to the Cortlandt Town Center.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked sidewalk’s on the other side correct?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded that’s correct.

Mr. Dick Nelson asked but is there going to be – is there a sidewalk planned for the side against the project itself?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded no.

Mr. Dick Nelson stated not on that side, okay.  Any increased projection in traffic flow or will be an adjustment in the length of the signal then for pedestrians to accommodate…

Mr. Ed Vergano responded again, I don’t have the report in front of me but I believe it was planned.

Mr. Dick Nelson stated okay, just that one concern.  Okay, thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody else who would like to speak on any of the matters that have already been raised or some other…

Mr. Colin Narsingh stated 6 Rome Court, Cortlandt Manor.  On the exit from the Town Center, are those really two only left turning lanes?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded under proposed conditions.

Mr. Colin Narsingh sked and the right lane is a through lane or a right?
Mr. Rich Pearson responded correct.

Mr. Colin Narsingh asked so potentially you could have issues if a car in the front is not making the right then traffic accumulates on that right lane allowing no exit from that particular – yes, from there.  It’s the one concern I see.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think it’s a queuing question, if it queues back.

Mr. Rich Pearson responded as I mentioned earlier, we would – currently the majority of the queuing is associated with the left turns, people heading west on Route 6.  There is queuing that occurs at the driveway and with the proposed improvements the left turn movement woulwilld have substantially shorter queues and typically the through and the right turn movements, especially the right turn movements do not have exceptional queues and with the improvements there will be queuing at times back to the driveway but as I was mentioning earlier when the traffic signal turns green for the vehicles to exit the Cortlandt Town Center driveway, the vast majority of the time that queue will dissipate and those vehicles will be processed through the traffic signal and then at that time vehicles would come out from our site onto that driveway when the queuing has cleared.

Mr. Colin Narsingh responded thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody else?  Are the Board members, anybody here want to have something to say on any of the matters?
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I think having an arborist looking at those trees to make sure that we don’t destroy them by pruning them is something we want to see before we agree on the sight distances to whether it’s appropriate or not.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we did discuss that and you are aware that – we discussed it at the work session that we really do think that we need an arborist to come to discuss whether or not trees could be pruned and the willows and the vines, etc, whether the pruning would be detrimental or not and that would also play into what happens here as far as sight distance is concerned.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated and that’s fine.  We’ll coordinate with Ed and Chris in terms of getting the Town’s arborist out there and obviously we’ll be planning that and work out the logistics to get that person out there right away.

Mr. James Creighton stated question we hadn’t talked about before we were very focused on traffic, one question I had was with respect to the existing building.  It appears that the proposed two buildings, the larger new building is roughly the same footprint as the current, the existing building.  Was there any discussion or thought given to an adaptive reuse of the current building which isn’t all that old to begin with or is there a reason why they felt it necessary to demolish it and start over?

Mr. Eric Gordon, Frontier Development responded we looked at that originally but the building was an A-frame building; wrong ceiling heights, really wasn’t usable and the footprint is a little different.  I think we had to push it back to have the circulation and the parking configuration.  We did look at that originally.  We had several different plans but just couldn’t make sense of it was the one that functionally worked the best.
Mr. James Creighton stated I just wanted to make sure it was something that was looked at and that there was a reason for it and not just somebody…

Mr. Eric Gordon responded tried to expand upon it just in and out of it several times. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked if I could ask about the elevations.  You provided new elevations, I think today, and my understanding is they’re very similar to the previous elevations but there’s a chart on these elevations that appears to describe the materials and that’s the main difference and that’s what the AARC wants to see.

Mr. Brad Schwarz responded exactly.  That was specifically in response to the AAC memo.  We addressed questions about the trash enclosure and something else they requested with the types of materials and color of the building as well as the trash enclosure so that chart in the upper right-hand corner of the elevation describes and answers the AAC’s question.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so it was mentioned at the work session that the AARC/CAAC, you have it in your folders as generally signed off on the idea of two buildings, had some additional questions about the trash enclosure and materials.  The applicant has answered.  I have not sent it off to the AAC at the answer, I was trying to get it all together but that will go off tomorrow to see how the Architectural Committee responds to this latest version.  

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated there’s also been some signage proposed, back on the road again, I think, it’s hard to see on there, but we did agree on a sign on the side approaching the proposed intersection anyway.  

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated again remind me what does it say?


Mr. Rich Pearson responded that’s a horizontal alignment sign.  It shows that there’s a curve in the road and off of that curve it shows indication of an additional line representing the site driveway.  That’s to advise the vehicles coming around from the Home Depot area that not only are they approaching a curve but that there is a driveway when they reach the end of that curve.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there was an issue, or at least a concern, about the need for signalization and you’ve pretty much have written that off so I think just for the record we need to explain why putting some kind of flashing light or something in the mix is not something you want to do.

Mr. Rich Pearson responded we don’t believe that that would be appropriate because we feel that there is the desirable, acceptable sight distance that will be provided with the pruning of the vegetation and those types of signs; the flashing beacon sign assembly; it’s where you have a sign and then you have, essentially, beacons above and sometimes below that sign to provide extra emphasis of something to advise motorists of the condition which would not otherwise be expected or perceived.  We believe that we are satisfying, actually substantially exceeding, the standards for sight distance, stopping sight distance and where I thought you were going was we had discussed a condition of approval that would have a follow up study 6 months after the facility is open where we would take a look at how the traffic is operating, look at if there’s been accidents and coordinate with Mr. Vergano and your traffic consultant at that time to see if there is a need to do any additional improvements besides what we are proposing.  The applicant would be willing to have that as a condition of the approval.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you want to make a comment?  Please, come forward.

Ms. Bernis Nelson stated 341 Furnace Dock Road.  I just have an additional comment here on the traffic.  I drive down this road quite a bit myself.  I think you’ve got an inherent problem here, an inconsistency.  You’re driving down the hill and you’re having to make the decision as to what lane you’re going to be in and if you’re going straight you’re required to get in the right-hand lane now, which you weren’t before, and the people who are coming out of this small, little shopping center are also going into that same lane and they’re having to make a decision what lane they’re going to have to get across because if they’re not going right, they’re going to have to cross across that lane to get into the center lane to turn left and these people are thinking about “do I have to get…” the one coming down the hill is thinking “am I going – do I have to get into the right-hand lane?”  And the guy who’s coming out has to decide “can I be in the right hand lane or do I have to cross?” and these two are going to hit.  I think it’s a serious problem.  What I don’t understand is why you cannot continue this access as it currently is.  I know you want to be further from that corner, why you cannot just have the access into the site as shown off of Route 6 and not have access at all coming down the hill.  I don’t see why it’s necessary.  The only purpose I can see is to allow people to go west when they come out of this and if you’re allowing people to go west that means you’re creating accidents because the people coming down the hill are wanting to possibly go east and they’re crossing with the people coming out who want to go west and that’s an internal inconsistency and it’s going to result in accidents.  That’s my concern.  I know that you want people to use the shopping center and your concern is you want people who want to go back west to be able to come to it and get out, that’s the reason this is being created, but the problem is those people are going to cross with the people who want to go east and they’re going to hit.  I think it’s a problem.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that point has been made so I’m going to ask the applicant to address it. 

Mr. Rich Pearson stated yes, it has been discussed at prior meetings.  As I mentioned earlier, currently full access is permitted at the site driveways on Route 6.  Under existing conditions, and if we were not to change the site access driveways, vehicles destined to travel west on Route 6 would have to come out at an un-signalized intersection onto Route 6 with substantially higher volumes and higher travel speeds which would be a less desirable situation.  The New York State Department of Transportation, as part of their review considered that and indicated that it is desirable to have our access onto the Cortlandt Town Center driveway and utilize the traffic signal to travel west on Route 6 rather than accessing as we do today at an un-signalized intersection. 
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated and if they could only go east it would be harder to get tenants I would assume for that spot.

Mr. Rich Pearson responded absolutely. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you can come back – you know but my standard answer is go up a little further, go in and come back out and make a left.  For some reason that seems to be something that people just can’t deal with.  You have to come out and you have to make a left.  You have to go down to that light.  You have to make a left there.  It’s as if what’s so very important is that people come out on your particular proposed drive and cut across to get where they have to go.  This, to me, is more unsafe than having people come out travel 200 yards, go in back into the center and come back out.  That’s what I do when I go to areas where traffic is kind of crazy.  I’ve said that before.  I’ve said it on the record.  I don’t know why we have to have this particular situation.  I understand that you want to have a business there and there’s some sense that you can’t have that business unless you have that driveway that you’re proposing but it seems to me, and I’ve said before, there are a couple of people who’ve said it tonight, to me it seems like you’re creating problems.  You really force people to have to quickly make decisions and those who are successful in some way are emboldened to keep doing kind of crazy things.  I don’t know.  I just find that that is a very strange thing to do.

Mr. Rich Pearson responded to your point, we are not mandating that people use that driveway if they want to travel west on Route 6.  They could certainly use the right out onto Route 6, travel east and then make their turnaround wherever they choose; whether it’s driving down to the next access to Cortlandt Town Center, circling back around, they can do that.  Whether they want to make a left turn at one of the other intersections and figure out how to make a u-turn on one of those roadways and come back, we’re not slapping them from doing that.  That option is there for them.  Personally, I would rather make a right turn out onto the Cortlandt Town Center driveway where it’s lower speeds, have direct connection to the traffic signal than to make the right turn onto Route 6, which also has two through and, as I said before, the vehicles are travelling at higher speeds, but the option is there. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated when you come out to make your right turn, there’s going to be a signal that will allow you to make that right turn.

Mr. Rich Pearson asked from our site driveway, there’s no signal proposed.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated not from your driveway, I’m talking about from Route 6 if they come out there to make a right.  They come out onto Route 6 not on the driveway, not on the proposed driveway, they come out make a right go up a couple hundred yards, go in and around and come back out.

Mr. Rich Pearson responded into the Cortlandt Town Center driveway?  It’s farther than a couple hundred yards.  Again, that option is there.  We’re not saying that if you want to head west you have to use our driveway.  The option’s there.  If you choose to take the right turn our and travel onto Route 6 and circle back around, that’s your option.  That’s it.

Ms. Susan McDonnell stated two things; one to the point that you two have been discussing, is it possible that you could put signs inside the shopping center parking area saying “right turn go this way?”

Mr. Rich Pearson responded yes, we can work out some lane use control signs.

Ms. Susan McDonnell stated even if you cut down the amount of traffic that’s coming down that way it would certainly help.  The other thing is until Chris put up this and I was looking at it very close, I didn’t realize that there was a “do not block the grid” section of that drive which means that if people pay attention to that they’re going to have to stop much sooner, they’re going to have to stop on the hill to stop there and I don’t know that that many people around here know what it means “do not block the grid.”  If you drive in New York City you can’t miss it but I only know of one place in this area over in Yorktown where they have one and…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated there’s one on Route 6 at Millington Road, right on Route 6.

Ms. Susan McDonnell stated at Millington Road, okay, yes you’re right.
Mr. Peter Daly stated there’s also one on Lexington as well and 6 going north.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked by the Hess?  Well there’s one on 202.

Mr. Peter Daly stated there’s one on 202 but there’s also Lexington Avenue in front of the entrance to the condos there because otherwise those condos aren’t accessible and there’s a box there that you’re not supposed to block too which is commonly ignored.

Ms. Susan McDonnell stated that’s my point.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated let’s face it, I’ve been in a situation, because I travel in the city quite a bit where I’ve come to those “don’t block the box” designations on the pavement and depending on the traffic flow sometimes you can successfully move over past and then you’ll stop because there’s a queue and you stop but what happens when you keep rolling because the traffic is moving and you end up stuck in the box because the traffic stops ahead of you and you’re sitting in the box.  You didn’t intend to be there but…

Mr. John Klarl stated you feel like musical chairs.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it is a little bit like musical chairs.  You get caught in the box because the traffic was flowing as you were going through it but then somehow way down there they stop and you’re sitting in the box.  You didn’t intend to do that but that’s just a reality so those boxes are nice when everything is nice but sometimes you get stuck.

Ms. Susan McDonnell stated I was in New York City one time and I stopped for the light and the car behind me was honking wanting me to move in because traffic was stuck and I wouldn’t do it.  He went around me and he got a ticket because he was sitting in the grid.

Ms. Bernis Nelson stated in just looking at this plan again, just to reiterate what I said before, the only people who are going to use this driveway coming out onto the road coming down are people going west.  All the other people, why would they want to stop at a light?  They would come out the other driveway.  If that’s the case, has the traffic analysis, which has been done for this, assumed that all cars coming out of this driveway will be changing a lane to cross over?  That must be assumed in the traffic analysis in order to figure out queuing and crossing, otherwise the traffic analysis is defective.  Nobody’s going to come out of there to turn right to come out and to go right on Route 6.  Nobody’s going to go east.  The only people coming out of that driveway are the people wanting to go back toward Peekskill.

Mr. James Creighton stated few do now but they do have to go to west – people who want to cross and go to Westbrook who have to continue heading north need to use that lane as well. 

Ms. Bernis Nelson responded that’s true, the people who are going straight will also too, you’re correct, right.  I just think it needs to be looked at.  I don’t know if this traffic analysis has done that because I haven’t looked at it but it seems to me there ought to be some further review, maybe keep this public hearing open to review the traffic analysis to make sure that all of the people who are coming out of there, most of them are probably going west and some of them, as you say, may be going straight into that right lane and to look at what the traffic counts are right now as people are going straight and going left.
Mr. James Creighton stated I think the traffic studies have been pretty thorough.  I think one of the things that hasn’t really been discussed is the, when we’re talking about drivers who do stupid things, we have situations where people can only go east – take in front of the Wendy’s as an example, people aren’t supposed to be making left turns when they’re heading west into Wendy’s but they do it anyway and it’s on Route 6 and they do it all the time and the police are there all the time but that’s also a major source of accidents.  I think if we were to not have this opening on the access drive, you’re going to have the openings on Route 6 and if you have the openings on Route 6, unless you have a divider at Route 6 and essentially cutting off the left turns into the Cortlandt Town Center, because they put a divider into there, you’re still going to invite the stupid people to make a left turn into the site and create yet another – the possibility of serious accidents where people are moving 30 or 40 mph instead of 10, 15 mph in the access drive.  So, when we’re looking at it we really do want to look at all of the safety and not just – we’re not doing it in a vacuum.  I think at some point this site is going to be developed whether they have that access point or not.  That access point appears to resolve a number of the issues and quite frankly I’m much more – I’m very concerned with Route 6 and the people who are making left turns into the site or the people who you may not – I assume right now you’re allowed to make a left or a right out of the site when it was the dealership.  I would imagine the State DOT may say “you can’t make a left turn out of that site” if there were no access but people still might do it anyway and we have to plan for the people who don’t follow the rules too.  We’re kind of looking at all that at once.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked your access on Route 6 is designed, even though it could be ignored, it’s designed not to permit a left correct, coming out of the site?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded coming out of the site, correct.  We have a channelization island which you see at our driveway which has people channelized to make a right turn only lane at that location.  As far as the public’s comment about the traffic study and has there been enough study and was it based on actual counts?  Yes, it was based on actual counts.  There were very detailed studies performed by your consultant, as you know, your consultant has been here at two meetings where we have appeared and probably 3 or 4 hours of testimony relative to traffic so I think it’s been exhaustively studied.  As far as comparing left turns into our site driveway to the Wendy’s situation, as you said, left turns are prohibited for Wendy’s.  They are permitted under our condition.  We have a vastly superior condition.  We have a left turn lane that accommodates our traffic there and then that left turn lane is tied into the traffic signal.  As part of that traffic signal operation, there’s an arrow that has a way – it’s a protected left turn for vehicles who want to go into the Cortlandt Town Center driveway.  During that phase, as I did this evening when I went to check the sight distance one more time at our proposed driveway, it’s very convenient to make a left turn because, as I said earlier, not only are you stopping the eastbound traffic on Route 6 but the volume of right turning vehicles coming out of the Cortlandt Town Center is very, very light.  Essentially, you’re just making a free left turn movement which is as safe a condition as you can have.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I would just strongly urge you to reconsider a signalization aspect of a sign too though.  The flashing lights – you said it wasn’t necessary but I think it may be overkill but I think it’s certainly better to have it than not.
Mr. Rich Pearson responded perhaps that’s something we can talk further with your Board but that’s something that could be looked at as part of the 6-month evaluation after the facility opens.  We put up the regular signs first, the standard sign and then if we are seeing that there are accidents and people are having difficulty then that’s something that we can revisit as a condition – as to address the condition of Site Plan Approval that a follow up study be done.  We would work again with your Town Engineer and your Town traffic consultant regarding any specific improvements that may be necessary to be implemented upon the opening of the facility.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated but that can go down right now as part of the conditions of approval because I remember speaking to you specifically about that very same thing and the point that I was trying to make is one that Mr. Bianchi has just made and there was some sense that “well, we don’t need to do anything until something happens,” but I do think people should be thinking ahead because I think something’s going to happen.  I hope not but I mean when you see what the reality is in traffic you know that you’re not going to have a situation where nothing is ever going to happen and it’s just going to move along very merrily.  I think that we need to plan ahead and be ready to act when something, if there is a major accident.

Mr. Rich Pearson stated the applicant would be willing to implement or install that flashing beacon sign assembly if your Board directed that as part of a condition of the approval.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think it should go on as a condition for sure.  

Mr. Ed Vergano asked I’m sorry, just so I’m clear, would that be a flashing beacon with a suggested 20 mph speed limit?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded yes, that would be a good idea.  It would be the sign that we have and we could put a base plate below that with an advisory speed as well for the curve.

Mr. Dan Bizzocco stated I live at 5 Rome Court in Cortlandt Manor in the Apple Hill Subdivision.  I was just curious, nobody mentioned about putting an access road in the back of the site.  If you put an access road to the back of the site, coming out, if you’re going to go west you just come out that way and you go into the flow of traffic and come around the bend and then you can go into the one or two lanes.  If you want to go east you’ll just come out onto Route 6 and you’ll stop if you get rid of that ingress and egress on the road coming in.  If you get rid of that then that will prohibit from anybody from making a left turn into the site and causing an accident or stopping the flow of traffic.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the issue with that is, the green area up top is a conservation easement and then it’s steep so I believe that has been suggested – one of the Planning Board members is not here tonight, Mr. Foley, he suggested – his position has always been to try to connect through the back like your suggestion was.

Mr. Dan Bizzocco stated with topography and engineer today I think you can almost create a road almost anywhere but the conservation easement that’s a different story altogether.  I was not aware of it but the Board has to address that.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.  Is there anybody else here who needs to speak at this point?  Anyone else on the Board?  
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked we’re going to keep this open?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes, we’re definitely going to keep it open.  You want to go ahead and…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I’ll move that we adjourn this public hearing to our January meeting.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
Mr. Brad Shwartz stated it seems like you’re keeping the public hearing open and obviously we’ve presented all of our information tonight so going forward between now and January I want to make sure we know what we need to accomplish.  Obviously we’ll coordinate with Ed in terms of getting the Town’s arborist out there.  What other additional information are you looking for from us, the applicant, that underlies the need to keep the public hearing?

Mr. John Klarl asked do you want a presentation on the signalization?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded it would be helpful if we could get something on signalization, just focus on that a little bit.  Anything else anybody wants?  The arborist – something has to be done to make it clear to us why you can’t put it there in the beginning – at least at the beginning, the signalization kind of thing. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated one other possibility is to have our traffic consultant come to the next meeting. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we discussed not having him here tonight but if you think it’s important for him to be here…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we had a synchronization prepared so that we could see the flow of traffic and whatever and I kind of think, and again Mr. Bianchi pointed that out, that the way it was planned it looked really fine as though things would always be pretty rosy but there’s something about the fact that when you sit there and you look even at the synchronization of it, cars are backing up in that access drive and at some point somebody’s going to dart out, somebody else is going to be coming around the corner and you’re going to have a problem, especially that person wants to come out as Bernice had said.  When somebody’s coming around and somebody else is impatient and waiting for the gap, a little gap appears, he or she dashes out and here comes a car around the corner.  I just – you’re almost waiting for something to happen there.  I agree that we need to think about the safety aspect of this from all angles and while I think I understand that the traffic engineer feels that this could work I don’t know that I, once again I’m going to rely on people to always do what they’re supposed to be doing, just doesn’t happen like that.  I really think that to the extent that we can work on why you won’t do signalization from the beginning – I understand what you’re saying, well if it’s not warranted because traffic studies and blah, blah, blah but it just seems like a minor thing to me.  You’re talking about humans and their well being and then maybe if somebody gets hit they won’t be killed but they’ll physically be injured for a long time.  What does it cost to put that in and be a little on the extra safe…
Mr. Rich Pearson responded I thought I was clear but evidently I wasn’t a few minutes ago when I said that the applicant would be willing to…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated no, you said after the fact…

Mr. Rich Pearson stated no, initially I said that but then later on when you pursued it I said I looked and I checked with the applicant and he nodded his head and so then I said that the applicant would be willing to install it now.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated at the beginning, okay.

Mr. Rich Pearson stated as a condition, I didn’t mean as a follow up study for a potential so we would be willing to do that.

Mr. John Klarl stated from the get-go.

Mr. Rich Pearson stated from the get-go.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated it still would be a post-approval study after our [inaudible] as a condition of approval as well.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated then I did misunderstand because I thought you were saying after the fact then we’ll explore it.

Mr. James Creighton asked are we going to have our traffic consultant come next time?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded it’s up to you.

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded he was supposed to come here tonight and we weren’t sure that there was a reason to do so.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated well, we’ve adjourned so he could come back.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated we’ll have him back for next meeting.

Mr. John Klarl stated Ed said he’ll call.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated we’ll have him back.

Mr. James Creighton stated because our traffic consultant, I think, suggested that the flashing light signalization maybe wasn’t an ideal situation so perhaps he can let us know whether he recommends it or not and…

Mr. Rich Pearson stated we can have him come but I know that he was not recommending it.  He didn’t feel it was necessary but if your Board wants it we will install it. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated again, he may not feel it’s necessary, I understand as a traffic engineer this is what he does but we have to, as a Board, take into consideration a lot of stuff.

Mr. Rich Pearson stated understood.  We will put it in.

Mr. James Creighton stated I just want to be sure that it’s not something that our traffic consultant recommends against.  If he thinks it’s a bad idea to have we should not do it. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that’s why he will have to prove to us that this more dangerous than not having it.  I think that’s what we’re trying to find out.

Ms. Susan Mc Donnell stated I was just going to ask if while you are looking at making changes if you could concentrate on ways to do something internally inside this shopping center that would get people who want to go toward Yorktown to go that way instead of trying to come out to this light.  It would reduce the pressure on this light if you could do that because it’s a popular way to get out.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I mean because they will be able to make the right turn out onto 6.  I see what you’re saying.

Ms. Susan McDonnell stated if they use the other – from inside, instead of turning to go down to the big light, go out to the other light where they can go in either direction.

Mr. Rich Pearson responded they actually do, I mentioned it briefly, it was discussed at previous meetings, the volume of right turns, I believe it’s what you’re talking about; people who come out of the Cortlandt Town Center driveway from the Home Depot area and make a right turn onto Route 6 to travel east?

Ms. Susan McDonnell responded yes.

Mr. Rich Pearson continued that volume is very, very low.  It’s approximately 11 vehicles an hour, approximately one vehicle every 5 minutes is what it averages out.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think Ms. McDonnell’s point was, internally to the shopping center, when someone’s getting in their car and wants to head east, I think it’s intuitive if they’re going to go to Route 6 but I think she wants signage or something in there saying…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated “Lake Mohegan” or something…

Mr. James Creighton stated but people are already doing that.

Mr. Rich Pearson stated correct, people are already doing it.  They’re doing that and that’s why that volume is so low.  When you compare that to the volume of right turns at the other signals – I’ve studied all these intersections for the Cortlandt Town Center over the years and the volume of people making right turns on Route 6 is substantially higher at the other driveways.  They’re just doing it anyway.

Ms. Susan McDonnell stated but maybe if they – they’re not always the people who live here, there are other people, but maybe if they realize there’s a way to go and they don’t have to get into this mish mash here they might choose to do it.

Mr. Rich Pearson responded yes, but I think if the volume was higher, if the volume was 100, 200 vehicles an hour as compared to 11 vehicles an hours, again this is something as part of a the follow up study 6 months after study we could see what the volumes are…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think you had mentioned earlier that you were aware of some internal signage that was possible simply to say “Route 6 east, this way.”

Mr. Rich Pearson stated what I was thinking of Chris was lane use signs letting people know how the lane configuration is going to be for the left-left and through-right; give them advance notice of that.  Way finding signs we do do them in shopping centers. With this one, again, since that volume is so low: 11 vehicles an hour, it’s something there doesn’t seem to be a need to do it based on the actual volumes that have been captured.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated maybe there wasn’t a need for the flashing light, in your opinion, but you determined that that wasn’t a bad idea so maybe a way-finding sign…

Mr. Rich Pearson stated again, that may be something that’s considered as part of – we could do it now subject to approval of Acadia or it’s something that when we do our follow up study 6 months after the opening we could see what the right turn volumes are, we can determine how many of those right turns are coming out of our site driveway, how many are coming out of Cortlandt Town Center driveway.  If we see that is a significant volume, that there would be a benefit to reduce, we could look at way-finding signs at that time as well.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I move to continue the public hearing to January for this case.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re going to adjourn to January 7th.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’ll see you guys again on January 7th.
*
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OLD BUSINESS 

PB 2-13      a. 
Application of Earthcon Equipment and Realty Inc. for Site Development Plan approval and a Wetland Permit for a garden supply center located at 2279 Crompond Road (Route 202) as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan, Prepared for Earthcon Equipment and Realty Inc.” prepared by Ciarcia Engineering, P.C. latest revision dated August 20, 2013 (see prior PB 5-07).

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated since we last met we had an opportunity to have a meeting out at the site and we appreciate the Board joining us to have a walk around and see what’s going on there.  I think to distill down what we kicked around at the meeting Sunday morning I think it was two things: one was relocating the storage trailers from the location in the southwestern corner of the property.  We talked about moving those trailers over to where the office trailer is and the other issue was the wetlands delineation and the boulder surrounding them.  In light of that, we’ll be meeting with the Town’s wetland consultant, have another look at it, assess the function of the wetlands and perhaps also address just how that particular area functions with the storm water management for the area.  There is some opportunity perhaps to do something to treat the runoff originating from the site in that same footprint in that the wetlands over there really doesn’t appear to be a high-function wetlands.  It’s really a stream corridor which runs off site but in looking at both sides of the wetlands corridor there really didn’t appear to be anything of any significance but we’ll defer to your consultant to evaluate that.  
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody else on the Board who wants to say…

Mr. Steven Kessler responded those were the two issues at the site visit – I agree with Dan.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are we good?  Nobody else?  

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we – we’re referring this back?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated that we refer this back to staff.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated so we’ll resolve this wetlands issue and shuffle the trailers around as we discussed.  Thank you very much.

PB 1-11      b.
Application and Draft Environmental Impact Statement dated October 18, 2013 of Croton Realty & Development Inc. for Preliminary Plat Approval and for Wetland, Tree Removal and Steep Slope Permits for a 26 lot major subdivision (25 building lots and 1 conservation parcel) of a 35.9 acre parcel of property located on the east side of Croton Avenue, approximately 400 feet north of Furnace Dock Road as shown on a 8 page set of drawings entitled “Subdivision Plan for Hanover Estates” prepared by Timothy L. Cronin III, P.E. latest revision dated October 18, 2013.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated good evening again, Mr. Brad Schwartz from Zarin and Steinmetz representing the applicant for the Hanover Estates project.  When we were here last month your Board wanted additional time to review the DEIS and provide us with any completeness comments so we’re here tonight to receive those, make whatever changes you have in the next day or so that way we can hopefully have a public hearing scheduled tonight for the January meeting, we’ll turn those comments around and have a DEIS ready for publication notice in the next couple of days. 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have a few people on the Board who do have some things they want to bring up.  I think Steve you are one of those persons.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated a few items: in table 2, Brad, your alternate B you’ve miscalculated the number of new residents in that and has a ripple effect through a number of your estimates in that chart and in other places throughout the document, number one.  Smaller items though also go through this.  There are a number of items where numbers have extra zeroes.  You’ll notice that in chart 2 and also in alternative B and throughout the document where you’re talking about dollars you’re missing a lot of dollar signs throughout the document as well.  For example, on chart 2 and 3-5 and 4-129, IV-129 but there are others those are just three that I made note of.  On chart 3.6 you have a footnote with no footnote – I’m sorry, on page 3-6 you have a – there’s a footnote to one of the numbers but I don’t quite see where that footnote goes to.  And maybe not for the document but in your stone wall chart you show the stone walls and then in the narrative you say they’re coming off of lots 4 and 7 or whatever but the stone wall chart doesn’t have lots on it so it would be nice if you could also supply a chart that shows the stone walls to be removed in addition to where the existing stone walls are.  And lastly, I guess my bigger issue here is you have an estimate which you say of house prices of $850,000 which you say you’ve done based on studying in the areas and you know we can discuss this at the public hearing but when I go on Zillow or someplace and look at home prices in the area I don’t see that.  You go across to Emery Ridge or wherever but my point here is that by doing that the numbers work out really nicely in terms of net benefit to the Town so where I’d also like to have a discussion of at the public hearing whenever that may be is what that break-even number is where it starts to be a cost to the Town.  I know what that number is.  I did the calculation and I’d like to see what you come up with because I think that’s really what we need to talk about here is it’s great that all the numbers are and show what a wonderful development this will be for the Town in terms of incremental tax revenue but the reality is you have to sell it at that price in order to do that and I’m a little bit skeptical that that price point can be met.  Those are my comments.
Mr. Brad Schwartz responded understood and that is more of a substantive issue that we’ll address at the public hearing.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked I believe – Jeff did you have something that you did – anyone else on the Board?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi responded I have just a few.  In the executive summary and this may be – correct me if I’m wrong because it’s been a job reading through this, believe me, you talk about a base plan and I’m just looking in terms of the terms that you use, is that the proposed plan or it’s the base plan?  Is that the same as the proposed plan?  I’m confused when I read “base plan” and then I read “proposed plan,” “preferred plan.”

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded the base plan is the underlying application, the original 25 lots plus the conservation parcel.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked that’s the base plan?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded correct.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated full connection to Apple Hill, 25 lots…

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded correct.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked so that’s the plan that’s been studied?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded that’s the plan that’s been studied and then the alternatives you have the cluster and the conventional with or without the ball field.

Mr. James Creighton asked but you’re also talking about a base of 27 that you didn’t propose but your cluster is based upon that count of 27 right?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded that’s the as-of-right lot count plan.

Mr. James Creighton asked right but is that when you’re using the word “base plan” you’re still talking about the original conventional subdivision not the 27?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded correct.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated right, so I guess the discrepancy here is that you’re saying that you’d analyzed the worse possible case which is 25 lots and some may argue that 27 perhaps is…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the worst.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated we could change the terminology throughout the document so that “base plan” refers to the 25 lot plus the conservation.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes, it would be helpful.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated because it’s confusing.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but it’s 25 lots, it’s the lots on Croton Avenue, none of the other alternatives have lots on Croton Avenue.

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded correct, and those are not the base plan.  

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I know but what I’m saying is you’re base plan includes that and then we have all these other plans that, which obviously is where were going about removing the lots off on Croton Avenue.

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded exactly, and that’s why we realized it at the end of the day, it’s probably not going to be the base plan, it’s going to be some version of one of the four alternatives but we kept it the base plan because that was the original application and for consistency with the scoping document and here we wanted to refer to this as the base plan.  So, we’ll get rid of other terms “proposed plan,” “preferred plan,” etc and keep it the base plan and the four alternatives.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good, that would be perfect, excellent.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated next item is just in figure IV-23, there’s a title missing on the drawing.
Mr. Brad Schwartz asked and what’s missing on that figure?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi responded the title, just a minor thing but it looks like a used plan.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated in the grey box it’s empty it should be what it is.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated on page IV-97 there’s a table that shows a comparison of distances to off-site residences and my question is: would it be – first of all let me ask the question: does the buffer differ, the distance to the buffer or the buffer size differ in each of these cases where you’re comparing it to different lots on Apple Hill?
Mr. Brad Schwartz responded I have to double check that.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it’s roman numeral IV-91 because Ms. Parson’s was this your question too?

Ms. Parson responded yes.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked roman IV-91?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded is the page I believe and then the table is 26?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi responded the table is 28.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated on IV-97 table 28.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated on IV-97.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated I don’t have that section.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked my question is: is there a difference in the buffer and if so in each of these cases should there be another column that shows what the buffer distance is from each of these residences?  Again, you refer to the “base plan” and as an alternative D to the nearest proposed residence.  Should there be another column for buffer distance?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded I’ll have to look into that.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated if it’s different for each one and my guess is it’s going to be different but…

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated IV-97 -- here it is on table 28?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi responded yes.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated okay, I do have that.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked and do you have this table for each of the alternatives?  Because, I didn’t see it for anything but alternative D.  I don’t remember, I could have missed it.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked and that was your question?

Ms. Parson responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it may not be a completeness comment but I think the distance should be shown for all of the other alternatives.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated right, all the other alternatives.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated understood.  I have to confirm with Cronin’s office, that’s something we might even be able to get done in the next couple of days.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I’m sure you have the information it’s just a matter of putting it…

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated yes, this is just alternative D.  I’ll look into that.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked can I add one more thing?  When you get to section 4, starting on page IV-124 when you talk about the fiscal analysis, there’s statements in there about, it goes from X to Y but there reality is there’s an expense that also goes along to X to Y and in a vacuum it says “oh look the Town’s going to go from $60,000 in revenue to $337,000 in revenue” on page 127 there in section 4 and that’s true but there’s a downside to that, that $60,000 there are no services that this property, in theory, requires from the Town.  When it goes to $337,000 it requires certain services from the Town but it’s just a statement.  You just say I’m looking for 127 it increases from X to Y and that’s true but there’s an offset to that.
Mr. Brad Schwartz stated there is a section dealing with what the…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I understand that but when you just look at all these in a vacuum it just looks like “wow! We go from 60 to 337” I’m making $270,000 in doing that but there’s a cost.  The service levels are a lot different between a project that just exists as without any real drain on the Town resources. 

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated of course.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated page 8-16 where you review the impacts for alternative E, which I believe is the 27 cluster subdivision with a sports field, and talking about under ‘transportation resources’ specifically – and you make the same statement in other alternatives that you did not in fact or I should say that the traffic analysis was not performed for an alternative, I call it alternative 9 but in here it’s alternative E.  A traffic analysis was not performed for a 27 lot cluster without a sports field and just referring back to while it’s the same as the, again here we go with the base plan or the first plan, you know the preferred plan or as-of-right plan, I’m not sure which one it is but I guess my question is: why wasn’t an analysis done on, in fact, if I look at the appendix I’ll find it in a minute.  Why wasn’t an analysis on traffic done on this alternative without a sports field?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded AKRF, your Board’s consultant, prepared the traffic report.  Frankly he would be the best one to answer.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated okay, I just find it unusual that it refers back to the original – I guess I’d like a little bit more meat to it.  Let me go to the other volume to find the…

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you think you can find it relatively quickly or should we move on?  In the meantime, is there anybody else who is going to prepare to make your comment?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated let’s hold that in abeyance for a minute because I’ll go through some other comments and I’ll find it as I go through there.  In the appendix, there was a letter to Chris from the Westchester County Planning Department.  I guess a question of affordability came up and that this project does not require – they’re recommending that developments of 10 or more lots require no less than 10% of the total number of units to be created as affordable units.  Maybe I’m going into comments more than I am to completeness.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated I feel like a substantive comment and we’ll probably respond at…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated again, I’m just wondering why that wasn’t – I’ll call that a comment and bring that up later on.  In appendix G which is a traffic study, the same comment under – there’s 3 specific alternatives here: the preferred plan, which I’m not sure which you’re referring to, and the identical plan to the preferred plan but with a connected road to Apple Hill and 3) an alternative plan which would consist of a 27 lot subdivision cluster development with a sports field.  Again, and I think this is the traffic analysis was – yes, this is the traffic analysis section.  There was no analysis on that, that’s my problem.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I’m not sure that’s right but that’s critical what you’re – I’d have to check with our traffic consultant but you’re saying that you’re understanding is our traffic consultant did not analyze the subdivision with the sports field.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated with the sports field.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated because I think they did.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated oh, without the sports field.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated I think they did but I think they made a conclusion that it would be the same as the base plan.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated that’s my point.

Mr. James Creighton stated as the conventional.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated that’s my point.

Mr. Brad Schwartz asked so there wasn’t a need for a separate section per se or additional count…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I’m just wondering why – I don’t understand why they’re the same.  Why it wasn’t done.  I know it’s our consultant but I just don’t understand why it wasn’t done.

Mr. James Creighton responded is it that it wasn’t done or is it that you’ve got 27 houses, it was studied 27 houses in the base plan or conventional subdivision plan and then if you take a 25 or 27 lot cluster without the field the traffic is the same as the conventional and I think that they were just saving pages, not doing the study.

 Mr. Brad Schwartz stated but there’s no appreciable difference so they stated the conclusion.

Mr. James Creighton stated other than removing houses off of Croton because there were driveways on Croton in the conventional or in the base.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked so what’s the answer to that then?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded I think that it’s mentioned in the traffic report but again that’s a substantive question for AKRF during the public hearing stage.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated maybe you could check into that.  Same thing applies under the ‘noise’ section which ‘noise appendix’ H.  I didn’t see an analysis done in there for the alternative 9 without a sports field and I would think that…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think the whole reason for the noise was only because of the sports field.  If there’s no sports field then there’s no noise.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked yes but what are you comparing the numbers to?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded the background.  That’s why they went over to Hen Hud and studied noise there I think at that sports field but once we get [inaudible] those seem like substantive comments and questions which is going to get a little strange because our own consultants will have to be answering those questions in the FEIS I guess because you’re going to raise those questions at the hearing and they would have to answer why they did it that way but they’ll sort of be sitting over here with us at the hearing.  So, they’ll just answer it then.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked so you’re basically saying that without the sports field it’s background noise that’s why nothing was done?
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded that’s what I’m saying.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated basically.  And the last comment is appendix I ‘storm water.’  The only thing that was covered here was a proposal alternative 9, was that looked at in the storm water analysis?  Again, I read through this very quickly.  I didn’t see it.  It’s just a question.

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded we’ll answer that.  There’s no question that storm water – each alternative was studied from a storm water management perspective whether it’s called alternative 9 or referred to as something else…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated didn’t see the preferred alternative or our alternative 9 put that in there…
Mr. Brad Schwartz stated remember alternative 9 for the purpose of this document doesn’t exist anymore.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I understand, it’s alternative what, E?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded yes.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated that’s all I have.  Thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated apparently no one else on the Board has any comments so…

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated I think we can divide up the comments that we heard tonight into the substantive comments which will be prepared will be prepared during the public hearing stage.  A lot of the dollar signs and the zeroes, the clarifications, those are items that without question we could address the next day or so and submit – what I would propose doing is perhaps we submit red lined pages that reflect these changes to Chris and Ed.  If we could schedule the public hearing for January, we’ll review the pages, we’ll submit those pages to Chris and Ed this week as long as they’re satisfied that those changes address your Board’s comments tonight we can then go ahead and complete the DEIS notice and have it in time for the January hearing. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I was going to suggest that.  That’s excellent.  I think then they can get it out to the Board.  There’s going to be some pages, it won’t be a lot I don’t think.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked you’re going to give us replacement pages?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded we’ll give Chris and Ed red lined pages and we could give the same red line and clean to your Board.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated but you wanted them to check first and then they’ll send it out to us and we’ll be able to put it right in the booklet…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just to be clear we’re not going to refer them to change the purchase price of the houses.  That will be a public hearing comment.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated absolutely.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I guess, you know what, maybe before you even start it make sure you call them tomorrow or the next day with what you think of the substantive things and what things can be done, things that need to be dealt with at the hearing and these other sort of corrections, editing kind of things and then everybody’s clear on what we’re doing.
Mr. Brad Schwartz stated we’ll be on the same page.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated everybody’s on the same page.

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded good suggestion.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chairman I move that we set a public hearing for January 7th, 2014 with the understanding that staff will receive and review the changes by the end of this week?  Is that what I’m hearing?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked are they technically declaring it complete?  They have to declare it complete with the changes.

Mr. John Klarl stated they want a notice of completion.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I amend my motion to also include a declaration of completeness with the DEIS pending the changes that staff will validate and also set the public hearing for January 7th.

Mr. John Klarl stated if you didn’t come through with the changes we revoke your notice of completeness, is it contingent on?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded well, with the public hearing it won’t happen that’s for sure. 

Seconded, with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you so much.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated thank you.  Good night.


*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS 

PB 15-13    a.
Application of Danny Porco/NY Fuel Distributors, for the property of NY Dealer Stations, for Site Development Plan Approval and a Special Permit for a new canopy for the existing Shell Service Station located at the northwest corner of the intersection of Oregon Road and Old Oregon Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Canopy Plan” prepared by John V. Catapano, P.E. dated May 1, 2013. (see prior PB 31-93)

Ms. Katherine Zalantis stated from Silverberg & Zalantis LLP and we represent the applicant New York Fuel Distributors.  The applicant is proposing to erect a canopy at an existing gas station over existing gas pumps.  We posted a sign at the property and we have a photograph that we can hand out later showing that.  We’re before this Board for Site Plan and Special Permit approval subject to your comments of course.  Our review is that this is a zoning compliance site and therefore we are a zoning-compliant proposal and therefore we potentially only need approvals from your Board.  We understand this is just a preliminary meeting and would appreciate any insight from this Board in moving the application forward. 
Mr. Steven Kessler asked is that the only change, the canopy, nothing else happening to the building or anything else?

Ms. Katherine Zalantis responded correct.  No change to the building.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated there was a question at the work session that the plan talks about a three-bay service.  My recollection is it might have been an old casual service station but I don’t believe there are bays for service there anymore.  

Mr. John Klarl stated it was Chris.  It was a typical gas station plus bays at one time.

Mr. James Creighton stated the bays are used by a convenience store now.

Mr. John Klarl stated but it’s a store.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked but you mentioned Chris something about putting some stuff outside right?
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well, what was mentioned at the work session is sort of independent of this application apparently, the actual operator of the facility came into our office and was inquiring about putting picnic tables out and putting more of a deli-type use.  I mentioned to him “that’s interesting because there’s an application.”  I guess he didn’t necessarily know of the application because he’s not the same as the owner so it was pointed out to him that if he wants picnic tables or if he wants any change to the building that he’s got to coordinate with this application and the engineer, Maria, is aware of that.  We’ll note that in the review memo that this drawing may change to take into account some picnic tables or something like that.

Ms. Katherine Zalantis responded I had no knowledge of that.  My understanding was this is just for the canopy.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and that may be true because the owner may tell the tenant there aren’t going to be picnic tables or things like that.  We’ll note that in the review memo.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated but even on the drawing itself maybe there should be a specific correction to the fact that this is a store as opposed to…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that will be something that we’ll say in the review memo because if it’s confusing now…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated just a condition you need – existing condition plan.

Mr. James Creighton stated it may be that they can revert back if it’s just a tenant if they wanted to have an operating service bay in there it still looks like it could be a service bay but they’re using it as a convenience store.  I had one question about the canopy.  I guess we would be the approving authority for the Special Permit.  There are no issues, I guess then, that the canopy would only be about 5 ½ feet from the property line or from the roadway?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded that is an issue.  You would be issuing the Special Permit and as part of your approval vary the location of the canopy.

Mr. John Klarl stated for example you did that recently down on 9A in Montrose near the cross street from Fulgum’s.  You had to work with that canopy.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but what happened when this was approved back in the 1990s I believe it was approved further away from Oregon Road, so 5 ½ feet is close.  That’ll be referenced in the review memo and maybe it’ll have to be moved.  That might be too close to the road.  I mentioned that to the engineer that this proposal doesn’t match up with what was approved.  It doesn’t have to but it needs to be reviewed.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked so there’s no Variances required for that?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no, this requires a Special Permit from this Board and your Board can set the location of the canopy.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked but if we’d approve one thing for this site why would be change it at this point?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded well, it was approved 20 years ago.  There’s no reason you have to change it.  We note then in the review memo and the applicant would have to explain why the canopy 11 feet from the road was fine 20 years ago and now they want it 5 ½ feet from the road. 

Mr. James Creighton stated from a technical standpoint they don’t have to go to the Zoning Board of Appeals it would be up to us to decide how close to the road that canopy could be.

Mr. John Klarl stated for the most part the Zoning Board of Appeals grants Variances but in certain legislation we give that power to the Planning Board.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated the last one though wasn’t just a canopy, I think it was also for pump stations.

Mr. John Klarl stated I think so.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated yes, new location of the actual pumps themselves.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated so it’s not quite what this is.

Ms. Katherine Zalantis stated I will have the engineer, obviously comment on why, from an engineering perspective it needs to be that wide and he’ll be prepared to address that question.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and the next step will be the engineer and the owner will receive a memo from Planning and Engineering raising all of these questions and then they’ll answer those questions, prepare a new plan and then get back on the Planning Board agenda.

Ms. Katherine Zalantis responded okay.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated you probably saw it, but in the site data it exists also the fact that the use is with auto repair and that the proposed use is with auto repair as well. 

Mr. James Creighton stated that it’s listed as an existing use.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we will clear up whether there’s existing auto repair going on.

Mr. John Klarl stated or whether that’s conforming.
Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff for a review memo.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*
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ADJOURNMENT

Mr. James Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we adjourn.
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Next Meeting: TUESDAY, DECEMBER 3, 2013

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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